

## **Commentary to the National Assembly of Serbia Regarding Harm Reduction**

**Lindsey Stroud**

**Director, Consumer Center**

**Taxpayers Protection Alliance**

**June 15 – 16, 2021**

President Dačić, Members of the National Assembly of Serbia, thank you for allowing me to present on the issue of harm reduction.

### **About Me:**

My name is Lindsey Stroud. I am the Director of the Consumer Center at the Taxpayers Protection Alliance (TPA). TPA is a non-profit, non-partisan organization dedicated to educating the public through the research, analysis and dissemination of information on the government's effects on the economy.

I am also creator and manager of Tobacco Harm Reduction 101 and I have been researching and writing on the issue of tobacco and harm reduction since 2016.

### **Harm Reduction**

Harm Reduction: The policies and programs that aim to minimize negative health effects and the social and legal impacts associated with risky behaviors.

Essentially, harm reduction is anything that reduces harm. From condoms to safety belts in automobiles to helmets to medication and clean syringes to products that decrease the harm of cigarette smoking, society has consistently sought to reduce the harm posed by risky behaviors, and or biological threats.

### **History of Harm Reduction**

#### **Condoms: The First form of Harm Reduction**

Condoms have been around for thousands of years. The first documentation of “condom” was reported to be used by King Minos of Crete (3000 B.C.), who employed the bladder of goat to be used, as mistresses kept dying after intercourse. Ancient Egyptians reportedly used linen sheets to specifically prevent disease including bilharzia. Ancient Romans were said to have used linen and animal intestines and bladders.<sup>1</sup>

Today, condoms are estimated at being 98 percent effective in protecting against most sexually transmitted diseases, but don't guarantee the same level of protection from all diseases, including those that are spread by skin-to-skin contact.<sup>2</sup>

#### **AIDS: More Widespread Use of Condoms, New Harm Reduction Measures Introduced**

In the 1980s, the “discovery of AIDS as a sexually transmitted disease ... brought about the popularity of condoms as a contraceptive” as well as to prevent other sexually transmitted diseases. One study’s mathematical model estimated that “consistent use of condoms” could reduce the risk of AIDS “by a substantial margin.”<sup>3</sup> The authors estimated that a person that consistently used condoms among multiple partners would have a “much smaller chance of contracting AIDS than does a monogamous individual who does not use a condom.”

### **Needle Exchange Services**

While using condoms helped reduced individuals’ chances of being infected with HIV, in the 1980s another population subgroup was also disadvantaged by the virus: intravenous drug users (IDUs).

In 1984, amid the AIDS pandemic, the U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) noted that “[a]bstention from IV drug usage and reduction of need-sharing ... should also be effective in preventing transmission of the virus and of AIDS.”<sup>4</sup>

Communities in the United States went further, applying the principal of harm reduction rather than informing persons to refrain from IV drug use by creating needle exchanges where users could safely receive new, clean needles for their drug use.

While offering access to clean needles to prevent transmission of deadly disease, needle exchange services also offer a variety of “injection supplies such as bleach, cotton and alcohol wipes,” as well as “condoms and referrals to drug-treatment programs and social services.”<sup>5</sup>

Despite these efforts by individuals and communities, the U.S. federal government, as well as state governments, did not want to institute needle exchange programs. By 1991, needle exchanges were only “in a small handful of cities” and only one – Portland, Oregon – had “limited legality.” Across the globe, many public health advocates faced pressure from governments in offering needle exchange services, including Australia, England and Canada.<sup>6</sup>

In 1988, the United States Congress “enacted a prohibition on the use of federal funds” for needle exchange programs.<sup>7</sup> This ban on federal funds would remain fully intact until 2015 when Congress loosened some of the restrictions but still forbid federal funds to purchase syringes.

By 2007, there were an estimated 185 needle exchange programs in 36 states. More than 50 percent the programs were “administered by non-governmental organizations, but all [were operating] with the oversight from local and state health departments.”<sup>8</sup>

Research from legal state needle exchange programs have found a reduction in HIV prevalence. A series of longitudinal studies examined New York’s needle exchange program between 1990 and 2002 and reported that HIV prevalence decreased “from 50 percent to 17 percent.”<sup>9</sup>

### **The U.S. Opioid Crisis Continues to Advance Harm Reduction Measures**

The opioid epidemic in America has also given way to the advancement of harm reduction among drug users. Between 1999 and 2019, approximately 500,000 Americans “died from an overdose involving any opioid, including prescription and illicit opioids.”<sup>10</sup>

The opioid epidemic gave credence to further forms of harm reduction, including medication assisted treatment (MAT). MAT “is the use of medications, in combination with counseling and behavioral therapies, to provide a ‘whole-patient’ approach to the treatment of substance abuse disorders.”<sup>11</sup>

MAT relies on opioid dependency medication that either suppress and/or reduce cravings, or blocks effects of opioids. Research has shown that “MAT significantly increases a patient’s adherence to treatment and reduces illicit opioid use compared to not drug uses.”<sup>12</sup> Further, the reduction of drug use also reduces infectious disease transmissions.

The federal government has also increased access and funding for opioid overdose-reversal drugs, including Naloxone. Naloxone is an “opioid antagonist” that reverses opioid overdoses and “can quickly restore normal breathing to a person if their breathing has slowed or stopped because of an opioid overdose.”<sup>13</sup> According to a 2015 report from the CDC, between 1996 and June 2014, which examined a survey of 140 organizations, finding the “surveyed organizations provided naloxone kits to 152,283 laypersons and received reports of 26,463 overdose reversals.”<sup>14</sup>

Further, the federal government has increased funding for MAT drugs and naloxone. In 2016, the U.S. Medicaid program spent \$985.7 million on opioid treatment drugs and naloxone.<sup>15</sup> This increased to \$1.212 billion in 2018.

### **Tobacco Harm Reduction**

Cigarette smoking is responsible for an estimated 8 million annual global deaths.<sup>16</sup> Since the 1950s, leading public health agencies across the world have understood the ill effects of combustible cigarettes. While many public health campaigns have taken the approach to just eliminate smoking, scientists across the globe have been, and continue to, research and promote tobacco harm reduction products, which allow users to consume nicotine without the harms associated with smoking.

Research overwhelmingly shows the smoke created by the burning of tobacco, rather than the nicotine, produces the harmful chemicals found in combustible cigarettes.<sup>17</sup> There are an estimated 600 ingredients in each tobacco cigarette, and “when burned, [they] create more than 7,000 chemicals.”<sup>18</sup> As a result of these chemicals, cigarette smoking is directly linked to cardiovascular and respiratory diseases, numerous types of cancer, and increases in other health risks among the smoking population.<sup>19</sup>

There is no significant scientific evidence connecting major health problems with the use of just nicotine. According to Raymond Niaura, Ph.D., professor of social and behavioral sciences at **Taxpayers Protection Alliance, 1401 K Street, NW., Suite 502, Washington, D.C. 20005 (202) 930-1716**  
[www.protectingtaxpayers.org](http://www.protectingtaxpayers.org)

New York University's College of Global Public Health, existing evidence "indicates that nicotine itself, while not completely benign, carries substantially lower risks than smoking."<sup>20</sup> This conclusion is shared by the U.S. surgeon general and the U.K. Royal College of Physicians, which agrees "nicotine, while addictive, is not the primary cause of smoking-related diseases."<sup>21</sup>

In a comprehensive study of nicotine health effects, Niaura noted "that even very high doses of medicinal nicotine had little effect on cardiovascular function." Emphasizing "a continuum of harm among combustible and noncombustible, nicotine containing products," Niaura urged the use of alternative nicotine products, with "the goal of moving users away from the most addictive, appealing and toxic combustibles to less harmful alternatives — ideally FDA approved [modified-risk tobacco products.]"<sup>22</sup>

Tobacco harm reduction products have been around for centuries – namely smokeless tobacco, which remained "the dominant form of tobacco used in the U.S. until early in the 20th century."<sup>23</sup> Smokeless tobacco includes moist snuff, chewing tobacco, and Swedish and American snus. A 2009 study analyzing "all the epidemiologic evidencing linking smokeless tobacco use and cancer" found "very little evidence" of smoking tobacco producing elevated cancer risks.<sup>24</sup>

Further, real-life data on the efficacy of snus' tobacco harm reduction potential comes from Sweden. Swedish men have the highest rate of smokeless tobacco use in Europe, which is directly linked to the lowest smoking rate on the continent. Swedish men also have the lowest rates of lung cancer and other smoking-related diseases in Europe. If men in all other countries of the European Union substituted smokeless tobacco for smoking at the same rates as Swedish men, almost 274,000 deaths per year would be prevented.<sup>25</sup>

Numerous public health groups have found e-cigarettes to reduce the harm associated with combustible cigarettes. In 2015, Public Health England, a leading health agency in the United Kingdom and similar to the FDA found "that using [e-cigarettes are] around 95% safer than smoking," and that their use "could help reducing smoking related disease, death and health inequalities."<sup>26</sup> In 2018, the agency reiterated their findings, finding vaping to be "at least 95% less harmful than smoking."<sup>27</sup>

As recently as February 2021, PHE provided the latest update to their ongoing report on the effects of vapor products in adults in the UK. The authors found that in the UK, e-cigarettes were the "most popular aid used by people to quit smoking [and] ... vaping is positively associated with quitting smoking successfully."<sup>28</sup>

In 2016, the Royal College of Physicians found the use of e-cigarettes and vaping devices "unlikely to exceed 5% of the risk of harm from smoking tobacco."<sup>29</sup> The Royal College of Physicians (RCP) is another United Kingdom-based public health organization, and the same public group the United States relied on for its 1964 Surgeon General's report on smoking and health.

In January 2018, the National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine noted “using current generation e-cigarettes is less harmful than smoking.”<sup>30</sup>

Further, e-cigarettes are effective in reducing smoking. A 2019 study in *The New England Journal of Medicine* found e-cigarettes are twice as effective as nicotine replacement therapy (NRT) in helping smokers quit.<sup>66</sup> The authors noted of the 100 participants reporting abstinence during a 52-week follow up, 80 percent reported using e-cigarettes, while only 9 percent said they were using NRT products, such as nicotine-containing lozenges or gum.<sup>67</sup>

An October 2020 review in the *Cochrane Library Database of Systematic Reviews* analyzed 50 completed studies which had been published up until January 2020 and represented more than 12,400 participants.

The authors found that there was “moderate-certainty evidence, limited by imprecision, that quit rates were higher in people randomized to nicotine [e-cigarettes] than in those randomized to nicotine replacement therapy.” The authors found that e-cigarette use translated “to an additional four successful quitters per 100.” The authors also found higher quit rates in participants that had used e-cigarettes containing nicotine, compared to the participants that had not used nicotine.

Notably, the authors found that for “every 100 people using nicotine e-cigarettes to stop smoking, 10 might successfully stop, compared with only six of 100 people using nicotine replacement therapy or nicotine-free e-cigarettes.”

### **Automobiles & Seatbelts**

While the previous forms of harm reduction discussed include risky behaviors, driving a car is not typically on the list of adverse behaviors. Yet, automobile accidents are responsible for an estimated 1.35 million global deaths each year, with an average of 3,700 people dying each day due to car crashes.<sup>31</sup> Further, car accidents impact another 20-50 million people with non-fatal injuries.

In 1961, Wisconsin became the first state that required automobile manufacturers to install seatbelts in all vehicles. The U.S. government instituted a national mandate in 1968.

The movement to require persons to wear seatbelts was not an easy one in the United States. Indeed, in 1973, the U.S. national Highway Traffic Safety Administration (NHTSA) put forth a requirement for all newly manufactured cars to include a seatbelt interlock mechanism that would prevent automobiles from starting until the driver’s seatbelt had been buckled. Congress would later block the requirement only to have the matter brought before the U.S. Supreme Court, which ruled in favor of NHTSA to require “passive restraints.”<sup>32</sup>

Eventually, in 1985, Nancy Dole, then-Secretary of the Department of Transportation, issued a rule “that required automakers to install driver’s side airbags in all new cars unless ... two-thirds of the states passed mandatory seat belt laws by April 1, 1989.”<sup>33</sup> By the end of 1985, eight states

had seatbelt laws in effect and one – New York – had already required front seat passengers to wear seatbelts in December, 1984.<sup>34</sup> As of 2020, only state – New Hampshire – did not require front seat passengers to wear seatbelts. Worldwide, an estimated 87 percent of countries reported front seat seatbelt national or subnational laws.<sup>35</sup>

The efficacy of seatbelts as a harm reduction tool have been consistently proven. The CDC estimates that “seatbelts reduce the risk of death by 45%, and cut the risk of serious injury by 50%.”<sup>36</sup> It estimated that in the United States, between 1975 and 2017, seatbelts “have saved an estimated 374,196 lives.”<sup>37</sup>

## Conclusions

- From condoms to drug use to cigarettes to automobiles, innovations have been developed, and are continuously sought, to reduce the risk of adverse behaviors and/or actions. Government policies should not interfere with efforts by public health, manufacturers, and consumers to expand access to harm reduction innovations.
- Harm reduction policies have effectively reduced the harms and deaths associated with adverse products, as well as help to promote continued safety among such users.
- Governments should work with individuals, the private sector, and public health organizations to monitor harm reduction developments, as well as promote their use.

<sup>1</sup> Fahd Kahn et al., “The story of the condom,” *Indian Journal of Urology*, January – March, 2013, <https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3649591/>.

<sup>2</sup> Government of Australia, “Do condoms protect against all STIs?” Department of Health, 2021, <https://www.getthefacts.health.wa.gov.au/faqs/do-condoms-protect-against-all-stis>.

<sup>3</sup> Steven D. Pinkerton and Paul R. Abramson, “Condoms and the Prevention of AIDS: Improving and promoting condoms may be a more effective tactic than monogamy, drugs or vaccines in fighting AIDS and other sexually transmitted diseases,” *American Scientist*, pp. 364-373, July-Aug., 1997, <https://www.jstor.org/stable/27856814?seq=1/>

<sup>4</sup> Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, “Antibodies to a Retrovirus Etiologically Associated with Acquired Immunodeficiency Syndrome (AIDS) in Populations with Increased Incidences of the Syndrome,” *Morbidity & Mortality Weekly Report*, July 13, 1984, <https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml/00000368.htm>.

<sup>5</sup> San Francisco AIDS Foundation, “History of Health: Needle Exchange in San Francisco,” Harm Reduction, 2021, <https://www.sfaf.org/resource-library/needle-exchange-in-san-francisco/>.

<sup>6</sup> National Harm Reduction Coalition, “The History of the Drug Overdose Prevention & Education (DOPE) Project,” November 18, 2018, <https://harmreduction.org/blog/dope-project-san-francisco-history/>.

<sup>7</sup> Matt Fisher, “A History of the Ban on Federal Funding for Syringe Exchange Programs,” *Global Health Policy Center*, Center for Strategic & International Studies, February 7, 2012, <https://www.csis.org/blogs/smart-global-health/history-ban-federal-funding-syringe-exchange-programs>.

<sup>8</sup> Katherine McLean, “The biopolitics of needle exchange in the United States,” *Critical Public Health*, March 1, 2011, <https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3291106/>.

<sup>9</sup> Office of the Associate Director for Policy and Strategy, “Access to Clean Syringes,” Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, August 5, 2016, <https://www.cdc.gov/policy/hst/hi5/cleansyringes/index.html>.

<sup>10</sup> National Center for Injury Prevention and Control, “Understanding the Epidemic,” *Opioid Overdose*, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, March 17, 2021, <https://www.cdc.gov/drugoverdose/epidemic/index.html>.



- <sup>11</sup> Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, “MAT Medications, Counseling, and Related Conditions,” August 19, 2020, <https://www.samhsa.gov/medication-assisted-treatment/medications-counseling-related-conditions>.
- <sup>12</sup> The Pew Charitable Trusts, “Medication-Assisted Treatment Improves Outcomes for Patients with Opioid Use Disorder,” Substance Use Prevention and Treatment, November 22, 2016, <https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/fact-sheets/2016/11/medication-assisted-treatment-improves-outcomes-for-patients-with-opioid-use-disorder>.
- <sup>13</sup> National Institute on Drug Abuse, “Naloxone DrugFacts,” June, 2021, <https://www.drugabuse.gov/publications/drugfacts/naloxone>.
- <sup>14</sup> Eliza Wheeler et al., “Opioid Overdose Prevention Programs Providing Naloxone to Laypersons – United States, 2014,” *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, June 19, 2015, [https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml/mm6423a2.htm?s\\_cid=mm6423a2\\_e](https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml/mm6423a2.htm?s_cid=mm6423a2_e).
- <sup>15</sup> G. William Hoagland et al., “Tracking Federal Funding to Combat the Opioid Crisis,” Bipartisan Policy Center, March, 2019, <https://bipartisanpolicy.org/download/?file=/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/Tracking-Federal-Funding-to-Combat-the-Opioid-Crisis.pdf/>
- <sup>16</sup> World Health Organization, “Tobacco,” Fact Sheet, May 27, 2020, <https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/tobacco>.
- <sup>17</sup> Brad Rodu, *For Smokers Only: How Smokeless Tobacco Can Save Your Life*, Sumner Books, 1995, p. 103.
- <sup>18</sup> American Lung Foundation, “What’s In a Cigarette?,” February 20, 2019, <https://www.lung.org/stop-smoking/smoking-facts/whats-in-a-cigarette.html>
- <sup>19</sup> Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, “Health Effects of Cigarette Smoking,” January 17, 2018, [https://www.cdc.gov/tobacco/data\\_statistics/fact\\_sheets/health\\_effects/effects\\_cig\\_smoking/index.html](https://www.cdc.gov/tobacco/data_statistics/fact_sheets/health_effects/effects_cig_smoking/index.html).
- <sup>20</sup> Raymond Niaura, “Re-thinking nicotine and its effects,” Truth Initiative, accessed June 5, 2019, <http://vapit.it/wp-content/uploads/2016/12/ReThinking-Nicotine.pdf>.
- <sup>21</sup> Peter N. Lee, “Summary of the Epidemiological Evidence Relating SNUS to Health,” *Regulatory Toxicology and Pharmacology*, March 2011, <https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0273230010002229?via%3Dihub>.
- <sup>22</sup> Raymond Niaura, *supra* note 22.
- <sup>23</sup> Brad Rodu, “Swedish Tobacco Use: Smoking, Smokeless, and History” (webpage), American Council on Science and Health, May 12, 2004, <http://acsh.org/news/2004/05/12/swedish-tobacco-use-smoking-smokeless-and-history>.
- <sup>24</sup> Brad Rodu, “Cancer Risks from Smokeless Tobacco Use: Next To Nil,” Tobacco Truth (blog), August 31, 2009, <http://rodutobaccotruth.blogspot.com/2009/08/cancer-risks-from-smokeless-tobacco-use.html>.
- <sup>25</sup> Brad Rodu and Phillip Cole, “Lung cancer mortality: comparing Sweden with other countries in the European Union,” *Scandinavian Journal of Public Health* 37 (2009) 481–86. See also Brad Rodu, “Smoking in the European Union: How Swede It Could Be,” Tobacco Truth (blog), August 3, 2009, <http://rodutobaccotruth.blogspot.com/2009/08/smoking-in-european-unionhow-swede-it.html>. E-cigarettes and Electronic Nicotine Delivery Systems, American Academy of Pediatrics, Julius B. Richmond Center of Excellence, February 2016, <https://www2.aap.org/richmondcenter/pdfs/ANDShandout.pdf>.
- <sup>26</sup> A. McNeill et al., “E-cigarettes: an evidence update,” Public Health England, August, 2015, [https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\\_data/file/684963/Evidence\\_review\\_of\\_e-cigarettes\\_and\\_heated\\_tobacco\\_products\\_2018.pdf](https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/684963/Evidence_review_of_e-cigarettes_and_heated_tobacco_products_2018.pdf).
- <sup>27</sup> A. McNeill et al., “Evidence review of e-cigarettes and heated tobacco products 2018,” Public Health England, February 2018, [https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\\_data/file/684963/Evidence\\_review\\_of\\_e-cigarettes\\_and\\_heated\\_tobacco\\_products\\_2018.pdf](https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/684963/Evidence_review_of_e-cigarettes_and_heated_tobacco_products_2018.pdf).
- <sup>28</sup> A. McNeill et al., “Vaping in England: an evidence update including vaping for smoking cessation, February 2021,” Public Health England, [https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\\_data/file/962221/Vaping\\_in\\_England\\_evidence\\_update\\_February\\_2021.pdf](https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/962221/Vaping_in_England_evidence_update_February_2021.pdf).

---

<sup>29</sup> Royal College of Physicians, *Nicotine without Smoke: Tobacco Harm Reduction*, April, 2016, <https://www.rcplondon.ac.uk/projects/outputs/nicotine-without-smoke-tobacco-harm-reduction-0>.

<sup>30</sup> Committee on the Review of the Health Effects of Electronic Nicotine Delivery Systems, “Public Health Consequences of E-Cigarettes,” The National Academies of Science, Engineering, and Medicine, 2018, <https://www.nap.edu/catalog/24952/public-health-consequences-of-e-cigarettes>.

<sup>31</sup> Association for Safe International Road Travel, “Annual Global Road Crash Statistics,” *Road Safety Facts*, 2021, <https://www.asirt.org/safe-travel/road-safety-facts/>.

<sup>32</sup> Dave Roos, “When New Seat Belt Laws Drew Fire as a Violation of Personal Freedom,” The History Channel, August 31, 2020, <https://www.history.com/news/seat-belt-laws-resistance>.

<sup>33</sup> *Ibid.*

<sup>34</sup> Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, “Primary Enforcement of Seat Belt Laws,” Motor Vehicle Safety, December 2, 2015, <https://www.cdc.gov/motorvehiclesafety/calculator/factsheet/seatbelt.html>.

<sup>35</sup> World Health Organization, “Existence of national seat-belt law,” Global Health Observatory, 2021, [https://www.who.int/gho/road\\_safety/legislation/situation\\_trends\\_seat\\_belt/en/](https://www.who.int/gho/road_safety/legislation/situation_trends_seat_belt/en/).

<sup>36</sup> Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, “Policy Impact: Seat Belts,” *Transportation Safety*, January 3, 2011, <https://www.cdc.gov/transportationsafety/seatbeltbrief/index.html>.

<sup>37</sup> National Highway Traffic Safety Administration, “Seat Belts,” United States Department of Transportation, 2021, <https://www.nhtsa.gov/risky-driving/seat-belts>.